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 TOWN OF ARCADIA
            Trempealeau County 

                                                      
 
         W26051 State Road 95, Arcadia Wisconsin 54612  Phone and Fax (608) 323-3470
                      Shop Phone (608) 

323-1153       
  Email: townofarcadia@outlook.com

               
     Jon Schultz, Chairman (715)919-1755              Barbara G. Tock, Supervisor No. 1 (608)323-3474
     Donna Brogan, Supervisor No. 2 (715)797-0806            Nancy Rohn, Town Clerk/Treasurer (608) 323-7063

Town of Arcadia
Minutes of Regular Board Meeting

Tuesday, November 10, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.

The board meeting was called to order by Chairman Jon Schultz at 7:00 p.m. Open meeting certifications were 
met. Roll call was taken.  Board members present: Chairman Jon Schultz and Supervisors Barb Tock and 
Donna Brogan. A list of residents that attended the meeting is attached. 

Jon Schultz led the pledge of allegiance.

Chairman Schultz asked to amend the agenda by allowing insurance agent Gretchen Erickson to speak first.  
A motion was made by Donna Brogan and seconded by Barb Tock to adopt the amended agenda. The motion 
carried unanimously with a voice vote.

A motion was made by Barb Tock and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve the minutes of the Board 
Meeting on October 26th.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote.  

Disbursements were reviewed.  A motion was made by Barb Tock and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve 
the disbursements of October 26th, 2015.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote.  A review of the 
October financial reports was conducted by Clerk/Treasurer Nancy Rohn.  She informed the audience that the 
reports would be on the Town website the following day. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS:
At 7:11 p.m. J. Schultz opened the floor to public comments for other topics that were not listed on the October 
26th, 2015 agenda.
**Mike Chitko –Was wondering if a date was picked out for the budget meeting, and wanted to know if details 
are available.  N. Rohn stated that the information is in the paper with the same format as last year.  She will 
send him a copy, and stated that the date for the budget meeting is Nov. 23rd.  
**Kent Nilsestuen – is concerned that since there are two roads with the same name of Halvorsen Lane (one 
in the City and one in the Township) it has created a major problem.  Many semi drivers have driven to 
Halvorsen Lane in Norway Valley only to find out it is a dead end, and have a very hard time turning around.  
Numerous drivers have gone to both the Nilsestuens and Seversons for help.  He was wondering if there was 
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any way that there could be some kind of signage added at the entrance of Norway Valley.  Jon Schultz said 
he would look into what could be done.  In the meantime, this issue has been discussed with the County.  
Preliminary information on the steps to changing the name has been received.  This will be a topic at the 
November 17 meeting.  
**Ron Tuschner – stated that there is only generic information in the paper regarding the budget.  He asked 
where the specificity was.  N. Rohn told him that the practices from last year were what she followed this year 
when sending the information to the paper.  She also commented that the details are available and states that 
in the ad as well.  A copy of the details will be sent to Tuschner.  The second comment made by Tuschner 
referred to Donna Brogan’s letter.  A few months ago Brogan had presented the money spent on engineering 
expenses over the last few years.  Tuschner stated that after digging through archives at home he cannot 
come up with the same numbers that Brogan did.  He said there were significantly different, and asked her to 
go through the numbers again, looking for receipts for the expenditures.
**Darlene Rossa – referenced the special meeting that was scheduled for the 11th. She remarked about a past 
closed session where the Board made decisions without any public input.  Rossa wanted to know if there was 
going to be any public comment allowed at the meeting.  “It’s our money so why can’t we have some say in it?”  
Jon Schultz commented that people will be allowed to speak.  
**Randy Spangler – Mr. Spangler, one of the owners of Cameron Rail, stated that he came to the meeting as 
a sign of good faith.  In lieu of Judge Damon’s decision in favor of the City of Independence, and that the fact 
that the Town had been bought out by the City of Independence (since the Town accepted the $34,000 
payment) he wanted to discuss any legitimate issues that the Town may have with the former Superior Silica 
mine site.  Jon Schultz stated that since this was an agenda item for tomorrow night’s meeting there would be 
discussion then.  Spangler asked if public comment would be allowed, and Schultz said yes.  Barb Tock also 
mentioned that public comments would be allowed.  Discussion continued regarding the wording of the 
agenda, to a point that questions were being raised as to whether or not the meeting should be moved out.  
**Beth Killian – regarding Mr. Chitko and Mr. Tuschner’s comments she stated that if people would like to see 
the detailed information regarding the budget it would be available by stopping in the office.  It is stated in last 
week’s paper as such.  Killian also continued by referencing Mr. Spangler’s statement.  She wanted to make it 
clear that the $34,000 that was sent to the Township from the City of Independence was owed due to the road 
maintenance agreement.  This money was from 2014, and had to be documented on both municipalities levy 
limit worksheets which were sent to the State.  
**Randy Spangler – initially Chairman Schultz indicated that Mr. Spangler already had his chance to speak, 
but then decided to allow him another opportunity. Spangler stated that he wanted to apologize for his earlier 
comment about being bought out.  He continued by saying that it wasn’t what he meant and shouldn’t have 
been phrased that way.
**Karen Geske – expressed her gratitude to the Board for the many constituents that haven’t been 
represented in the past.  She felt that “as a whole we need to move forward as our interests are at stake”.  She 
commented that there were other important meetings that were also going to be held on the 11th, and was 
wondering about moving the Town’s meeting.  Geske also stated that Judge Damon never had opportunity to 
decide whether an annexation was legal or not.  She mentioned as well that the next hearing for Whitehall 
Sand and Rail and the Town of Lincoln will be on January 7th.  Her thoughts were that the Board should 
consider budgeting a larger amount for legal fees as we need protection for the constituents.  

After the third call by Chairman Schultz the public comment section closed at 7:31 p.m.

Before moving on to the agenda items Jon Schultz brought up the meeting for tomorrow night (November 11th) 
once again as he was concerned about the language on the agenda.  After deliberation by the Board, realizing 
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that since we were within the 24 hour posting deadline, a decision was made to move the meeting to the 
following week.

AGENDA ITEMS:
• Insurance Renewal: Gretchen Erickson (Rural Insurance agent) was present, and proceeded to 

explain the insurance coverage for the Township.  She stated that the Town is covered under a blanket 
policy which covers all buildings.  The replacement value increased by 4% to help keep up with 
inflation.  On newer items the insurance covers replacement cost; older items and portable equipment 
are covered under an agreed upon cost which is better than depreciation.  There is also liability 
coverage which includes each person as well as property damage; volunteers are covered as well.  
During the discussion questions were asked whether or not personal vehicles were covered during a 
township event, and would volunteers driving a town truck be covered?  Mrs. Erickson answered by 
indicating that both would be covered.  She continued on by saying that Township officials have a very 
hard time these days with all the issues that they are facing.  They are trying to do the best job they 
can.  Discussion continued with other details regarding coverage.  Erickson stated that Rural Insurance 
is endorsed by the Wisconsin Town’s Association, and they have a majority of township’s coverage.  
Worker’s compensation was also discussed.  The rates are set by the state.  The Board asked a few 
questions regarding the new  cyber insurance that is included in the renewal, as well as equipment’s 
replaced cost versus agreed cost.  Ron Tuschner asked to have the blanket coverage restated as he 
wanted to understand the details.  He also asked for more details regarding the liability coverage for 
each official.  Mrs. Erickson stated that each official is covered per loss and per incident.  Tuschner 
asked another question regarding possibly carrying umbrella insurance in the case of a huge incident.  
Karen Geske asked how  this coverage compares to what was held previously.  Mrs. Erickson answered 
that it is less of a premium and more coverage.  A motion was made by Donna Brogan and seconded 
by Jon Schultz to accept the Rural Insurance as the carrier for Township insurance for another year.  
The motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.  Before moving onto the next agenda item Barb 
Tock mentioned to Mrs. Erickson that she would like to see the insurance information earlier next year.

• Review of Arcadia Recycling Contract – Bob Sonsalla:  Mr.Sonsalla, owner/operator of the Arcadia 
Recycling Center, began his presentation by providing historical information regarding the Center.  The 
business began in 1981, and the relationship with the Township began in 1984.  The Center is open 18 
hours a week, whereas most others are open only 4 hours.  He also stated that in 1989 Wisconsin 
passed a mandatory recycling bill, which included banning burning.  The state has a DNR air specialist 
that constituents can call if needed.  Burning fines could reach up to $2500.  Mr. Sonsalla has now 
formed a partnership with Hilltoppers out of Onalaska, and will be operating as such as of January 1st.  
He stated that he then will be working for them, and the reason he selected them is that they are a 
family business.  The contract remains the same as previous year, $200 per month and is for a two 
year timeframe.  He also continued by saying that he has been in business for 35 years and has never 
had any issues with sending “bad” loads.  Jon Schultz made a motion to accept the contract as stated, 
and Donna Brogan seconded.  The motion carried unanimously with a voice vote.  Barb Tock 
commented that we made need additional dumpsters at the Center.  At times when some farmers bring 
in their agricultural bags they take up quite a bit of space.  She asked Mr. Sonsalla some questions, 
and he indicated that the bags should not go into dumpsters as they are handled differently.  Donna 
Brogan asked if Sonsalla could come back in January with information regarding additional dumpsters. 

• Operator’s Licenses for Kevin Martinez and Joshua Przybylla:  After a brief discussion regarding 
the background of the two individuals, Barb Tock made a motion to accept the operator’s license 
applications for Kevin Martinez and Joshua Przybylla as presented.  Donna Brogan seconded, and the 
motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.
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• Foreman’s Report:  Jon Olson presented information regarding drug screening compliance, 
completing fall grading and patching, ditching work complete in Trout Run, and a bus turn-a-round was 
built on Burlington Road.  He also stated that the trucks are ready for winter.  Olson was investigating 
the price of a disk mower.  One of the trucks had to be repaired again…clutch and windshield.  Slaby’s 
checked the ventilation in the shop, and are looking into an exhaust fan.

• Committee Reports:  Donna Brogan stated that she will set up a Road Committee meeting after the 
road ratings have been completed.  Also, there will be a Fire Board meeting on Thursday, November 
12th.  

• Fall Clean-Up Day Report:  Clerk/Treasurer Nancy Rohn presented a report of the Fall Clean-up day.  
Total income was $570; expenses were $1663.  The total cost to the Township was $1092.  

• Discussion of Hall Rental Agreements:  N. Rohn discussed the possibility of creating a renting policy 
for the Town Hall.  The thought is to allow one booking at a time, especially during holidays.  More 
details will be reviewed and a policy draft will be forthcoming.  

• Review of Arcadia-Glencoe Fire Board Budget:  Jon Schultz explained to the audience what area 
the Arcadia/Glencoe Fire Board covers.  He stated that after the review of what is covered by 
Independence Fire Department, the Township’s share of the Fire Department’s $204,000 total budget is 
44.7% or $91,188 annually.  Fire Chief Jeff Halvorsen was present and he explained the issue with the 
equalized value.  He stated that previously the information presented to the Fire Department included 
all of the area, but a small part of the covered area should be deducted as it is covered by the 
Independence Fire Department.  N. Rohn reviewed all parcels and presented the information to 
Halvorsen.  Ron Tuschner asked how this affected the budget, and N. Rohn stated that this saved 
approximately $2500.  After further discussion, Jon Schultz made a motion to approve the Arcadia/
Glencoe Fire Department 2016 budget.  Barb Tock seconded, and the motion passed unanimously with 
a voice vote.   

• Review of Arcadia Ambulance Municipality Agreement:  Donna Brogan explained that the 
agreement is a two-year contract between the Arcadia Ambulance and the Township.  Brogan stated 
that the agreement is the same as before except for the verbiage on page 8.  New language had to be 
added to help describe the event that not all 8 parties are in agreement, probably due to the paramedic 
issue.  Jon Schultz made a motion to accept the ambulance agreement as presented.  Barb Tock 
seconded, and the motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.  

• Township Correspondence Policy Draft:  A draft of the Town’s correspondence policy was read by 
Nancy Rohn.  The main concern of the draft was to ensure that all mail is sent to the Town Hall.  After a 
small amount of discussion Jon Schultz made a motion to accept the policy as written.  Donna Brogan 
seconded, and the motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.   

• Snow removal contracts:  Nancy Rohn presented snow removal contracts for the 2015-2016 season.  
The prices will remain the same as last year; $135 hour with a $45 minimum charge.  Jon Schultz made 
a motion to accept the contract as presented for the 2015-2016 season.  Jon Olson asked if the 
contract stating that driveways would be plowed after other roads.  N. Rohn stated that the contract was 
the same as last year.  The motion was seconded by Barb Tock, and passed unanimously with a voice 
vote.  

• Discussion on hall floor cleaning and/or painting:  Nancy Rohn presented an estimate from 
Networks Cleaning Solutions to have the Hall floor cleaned and waxed.  Per the estimate the 
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application would last for up to a year.  After a discussion regarding cleaning products that would help 
maintain the floor, Barb Tock made a motion to accept the estimate and have the floor redone.  The 
motion was seconded by Donna Brogan, and passed unanimously with a voice vote.  The next item 
was to present an estimate for painting the Hall.  Discussion continued, and the outcome was to have 
the Clerk/Treasurer obtain additional estimates.  

• Discussion regarding Town of Arcadia LRIP Applications:  Jon Schultz led the discussion regarding 
road construction/repairs.  He stated that there are a number of different programs that the Township 
can utilize to help with road construction expenses.  The first road that the Board will be applying for 
help with will be Kujak Lane as they feel there are pavement issues.  Schultz has been reviewing his 
thoughts with Dave Lyga on the best action to take.  The cost estimate for the project would be $70,000 
to $80,000, but could be reduced with LRIP funding.  A motion was made by Barb Tock and seconded 
by Donna Brogan to apply for LRIP funding for Kujak Lane.  The motion passed unanimously with a 
voice vote.  Next, Schultz spoke about the TRID program which is provided by the State.  His thoughts 
are to review Reit Lane as a possible candidate.  The road was built in 1991 and has seen wear and 
tear over the years.  If the project is accepted, the TRID program will provide a 50% match of projects 
over $100,000.  Anticipated expenditure is $200,000 to $250,000 so a tight budget will be needed.  
Schultz has spoken to Engineering for a proposal, which is needed just to apply.  Lyga feels that there 
is a good chance that the application would be accepted.  Schultz noted that there would be a 5 year 
window to complete the project.  He also stated that this a unique road as part of it is owned by the 
Township and part by the City.  Mike Chitko asked a question as to whether or not there curb and gutter 
would be added along Reit Lane. Schultz indicated that the cost doubles if that is added.  Another 
question was asked by Chitko regarding the ownership of the road.  Schultz indicated that the road is 
the Township’s, but is still looking into the right-of-way.  Joan Fetting then asked about Gaveney Road.  
Schultz indicated that this road wasn’t part of the discussion, but proceeded to explain how the 
ownership of the road is divided between the City and the Town.  After a small amount of continued 
discussion, Jon Schultz made a motion to approve Reit Lane for the TRID application.  Barb Tock 
seconded, and the motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.  Further questions were raised by 
Barb Tock regarding what County Engineering can or cannot do to help with this project.  She stated 
that if the application is approved we would still need more engineering work.  Ron Tuschner stated that 
for most projects the County does not have a certified engineer.  Schultz stated that we will use the 
County when possible, but the initial stages of the project will have to be performed by Ayres 
Associates.  Darlene Rossa commented that in past projects the engineering costs were part of the 
project.  Tock questioned whether or not Ayres Associates would have enough time to complete the 
study before the application is due.  Schultz indicated that the deadline is January and felt that they 
would be able to complete the study on time.  Rossa asked another question regarding the $2700 spent 
for the County Engineering program.  Schultz stated that the County will be able to help with the Kujak 
Lane project.  A motion was then made by Barb Tock and seconded by Donna Brogan to approve using 
Ayres Associates for the initial engineering services needed for the Reit Lane study.  Further discussion 
continued with Tock stating that there are other engineering firms that could be asked for quotes. The 
motion passed unanimously with a voice vote.  

• Discussion and possible action regarding the November 3rd meeting (City sponsored Green 
Alliance presentation):  Due to the Board planning to have a meeting with the Town’s attorney, this 
topic was tabled.  This agenda item will be revisited during the special meeting to be held November 
17th.  
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CORRESPONDENCE:  County Board of adjustment sent an email about an upcoming meeting on Wed. Nov. 
18th at 1:30 egarding Dan and Shanna White’s to reduce required setback.  The Town received a letter from 
the State of Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources stating that there has been a complaint filed against 
the Lily of the Valley Pentecostal Church for open burning of garbage.  A letter from the Arcadia Historical 
Society was also received, indicating that they have begun a restoration project of the stained glass windows 
and are looking for financial help.   The Town Board met with Mayor and City Council in a joint meeting on 
November 3rd.  Discussion on the landfill, Green Alliance will continue during the November 17th meeting.   

Set agenda items for the next meeting: Topics were addressed and will be reviewed prior to the next 
meeting.  

Bob Sonsalla stated that he wanted to inform the Board that if electronic recycling continues during the Town 
Clean up days someone will need to become certified.  He felt that these items should no longer be allowed.

Confirm next meeting date:  The next Town Board meeting will be a special meeting held Tuesday, 
November 17th at 7:00 p.m. The meeting was adjourned at 9:13 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by,

Nancy Rohn
Town of Arcadia Clerk/Treasurer

______________________________________






